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TRIBUTE TO AMBASSADOR 
KENNETH QUINN 

HON. TOM LATHAM 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Mr. LATHAM. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Ambassador Kenneth Quinn for 
receiving the Distinguished Service Award 
from the American Farm Bureau Federation. 

The Distinguished Service Award is the 
American Farm Bureau Federation’s highest 
honor and is reserved for individuals who have 
dedicated their careers to the advancement of 
agriculture. The president of Iowa Farm Bu-
reau, Craig Hill, nominated Ambassador Quinn 
to receive this esteemed national award. 

Dr. Kenneth Quinn’s career and achieve-
ments are truly ones for the history book. A 
native Iowan, Kenneth grew up in Dubuque 
where he obtained his Bachelor’s Degree from 
Loras College. Ambassador Quinn’s wide- 
ranging diplomatic career led to his ascension 
as one of the federal government’s most deco-
rated Foreign Service officers, a top U.S. ex-
pert on Indochina, President Ford’s Viet-
namese interpreter, and ultimately as United 
States Ambassador to the Kingdom of Cam-
bodia from 1996–1999. Dr. Quinn is regarded 
as the first person to report on the 1974 Cam-
bodian genocide and is the only civilian to re-
ceive an Army Air Medal in Vietnam combat 
operations. Ambassador Quinn is also among 
the prestigious recipients of the Secretary of 
State’s Award for Heroism and is the only For-
eign Service office to receive the American 
Foreign Service Association Rivkin and Herter 
Awards for intellectual courage on three occa-
sions. 

Following his 32 year career in the Foreign 
Service, Dr. Quinn began his role as President 
of the World Food Prize Foundation in 2000. 
Since assuming this leadership role, Kenneth 
has overseen tens of millions of dollars in 
fundraising and the successful distribution of 
the annual Nobel Prize Food and Agriculture 
award. His contribution to the legacy of Dr. 
Norman Borlaug and the World Food Prize 
Foundation has been nothing short of remark-
able. 

Mr. Speaker, I can think of no better recipi-
ent for Farm Bureau’s Distinguished Service 
Award than Ambassador Quinn. The dedica-
tion Dr. Quinn has displayed to his state and 
country throughout his career continues to 
change our world for the better. Ambassador 
Quinn’s efforts embody the Iowa sprit and I 
am honored to represent him in the United 
States Congress. I know that all of my col-
leagues in the House will join me in congratu-
lating him for this achievement, thanking him 
for his service, and wishing him continued 
success in the future. 

RECOGNIZING THE LOCKPORT 
TOWNSHIP HIGH SCHOOL BOYS 
BOWLING TEAM’S STATE CHAM-
PIONSHIP 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate the Lockport Township High 
School Boys Bowling Team on winning their 
first Illinois High School Association champion-
ship. 

Although they were in 12th place earlier in 
the tournament and risked elimination, the 
Porters demonstrated toughness and deter-
mination to maintain a qualifying position. 
Their persistence eventually allowed them to 
overcome a 300 pin deficit. 

The Porters averaged an impressive 214 
points per game, with their leading scorer and 
individual state champion, Shane Matejcek, 
scoring 286 points in his fifth game to help 
keep his team in contention for the title. Shane 
would finish with a total of 2,924 pins, the sec-
ond highest score in state history. The team 
entered the second day in 3rd place, but 
emerged victorious after an impressive display 
of teamwork on a 12 for 13 run of strikes. 

This victory is a reminder of how prepara-
tion, practice, and perseverance produce solid 
results, even when facing difficult challenges. 
Today, I am pleased to call on all my col-
leagues to join me in congratulating the young 
men of Lockport Township High School on 
winning the IHSA championship. Great job, 
Porters! 

f 

NATIONAL PEDIATRIC RESEARCH 
NETWORK ACT OF 2013 

SPEECH OF 

HON. SHEILA JACKSON LEE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, February 4, 2013 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in support of H.R. 225, the ‘‘National 
Pediatric Research Action Network Act of 
2013.’’ This legislation would authorize the Na-
tional Institutes of Health (NIH) to establish an 
up to 20 national pediatric research consortia. 
Each consortium will be a collaborative effort 
involving a leading pediatric medical center 
and numerous supporting institutions, and 
each will focus on both basic and translational 
research as well as training for new research-
ers. Additionally, this Act seeks to bring much 
needed attention to pediatric rare diseases. 
The intent is to expand, enhance, and improve 
coordinated NIH pediatric research. 

As the Founder and Co-Chair of the Con-
gressional Children’s Caucus I have been a 
tireless advocate on behalf of our nation’s chil-
dren for decades and an avid supporter of 
children’s health. 

Improved coordination under the guidance 
of the NIH will only enhance the communica-
tion and collaborative efforts between leading 
regional pediatric medical center and sup-
porting smaller community centers. This will 
enable researchers to develop and hone their 
research on rare pediatric diseases such as 
spinal muscular atrophy, in addition to serving 
as training centers for new cutting edge re-
search in this field. Researchers like those 
who work for the Pediatric Research Center. 

Located in Houston, TX, the Pediatric Cen-
ter is the premier research center within the 
University of Texas Health Science Center. 
Researchers who work at the center are cur-
rently working diligently to identifying the 
causes of disorders that affect children. They 
are experts in their fields and working on a va-
riety of issues. One of which is trying to iden-
tify genes that result in birth defects. 

Across our nation, birth disabilities, develop-
mental disorders, and prematurity are leading 
cause of death in children, affecting nearly 
25% of both newborns and children. We must 
support efforts to improve research. According 
to the Texas Department of State Health Serv-
ices as of 2009, over 19,000 Texas babies are 
born each year with one or more major struc-
tural malformations or chromosomal anoma-
lies. 

For every 10,000 live births, about six births 
are affected by neural tube defects; 11 babies 
are born with cleft lip, and 13 are born with 
Down syndrome. Approximately 28.9% of all 
babies born from 1999–2008 with birth defects 
have more than one major birth defect. Cer-
tain birth defects exhibit higher rates in some 
racial/ethnic groups than others. 

Birth defects are also the leading cause of 
death among infants in Texas. From 1999– 
2008, 5.3% of all live born babies delivered 
with a birth defect died; most died before their 
first birthday (4.6%) and 29% of all deaths to 
live born babies before their first birthday oc-
curred among babies with a birth defect. 

In 2010, birth defects resulted in nearly 
42,000 hospitalizations among infants in 
Texas, with total charges over $2.2 billion, 
based on hospital discharge data. The aver-
age length of stay was 6.2 days and the aver-
age cost was $53,000 per hospitalization. 
While the average cost per hospitalization is 
comparable to national data, due to the large 
population of Texas relative to other states, 
total cost of hospitalization for infants with 
birth defects is high. 

Texas has unique concerns about some of 
the potential causes of birth defects such as 
those concerning environmental pollutants 
(hazardous waste sites, air pollution, drinking 
water contaminants), health disparities (in-
come, ethnicity), and maternal factors (diabe-
tes, obesity). 

Effective collaboration with the NIH could re-
sult in finding cures and treatments to prevent 
these deaths. Treatments of diseases like Spi-
nal Muscular Atrophy. 

Spinal muscular atrophy (SMA) Types I, II, 
and III are a group of hereditary diseases that 
cause weakness and the destruction of vol-
untary muscles in the arms and legs of infants 
and children. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 04:20 Feb 07, 2013 Jkt 029060 PO 00000 Frm 00001 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\K06FE8.001 E06FEPT1tja
m

es
 o

n 
D

S
K

6S
P

T
V

N
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 R

E
M

A
R

K
S



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE104 February 6, 2013 
An estimated one in 40 people are carriers 

of SMA and if both parents are carriers, 
there’s a 25 percent chance of their child hav-
ing SMA. 

Most babies born with SMA Type I, die be-
fore their 2nd birthday. It is the number 1 ge-
netic killer of children under the age of 2 in the 
United States. As it stands, there is no cure 
for SMA; however, I hope the research that is 
generated as the result of this bill will lead to 
great strides in tackling this devastating ill-
ness. 

As we consider this measure, let us reflect 
upon the thousands of children’s lives that 
might be saved as a result of this bill. 

STORY OF AVERY 
Lives like that of baby Avery, who was born 

in Texas. Avery, at 5 months old was diag-
nosed with Type 1 SMA and her parents were 
given the grim prognosis that their precious 
child would only live for another 18 months. 
Sadly for Avery’s time with us was brief. Just 
prior to her passing, her father Mike pledged 
that he would work to raise SMA awareness. 
Today we have an opportunity to help Mike 
achieve his promise and through research and 
the debate on the floor today draw further at-
tention to SMA. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO COACH ANDREW 
TRENKEL AND THE MAINE 
SOUTH HIGH SCHOOL CONSTITU-
TION TEAM 

HON. JANICE D. SCHAKOWSKY 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to congratulate Coach Andrew Trenkel 
and the Maine South High School Constitution 
Team for their achievement in winning the Illi-
nois State Title of ‘‘We the People: the Citizen 
and the Constitution.’’ This marks the twenty- 
first time that Maine South’s Constitution 
Team has won this title. ‘‘We the People: the 
Citizen and the Constitution,’’ a program spon-
sored by the Center for Civic Education, aims 
to develop critical thinking, problem solving, 
and cooperative participation skills through 
educating students about the American Con-
stitutional democracy. During the competition, 
students participate in replicated Congres-
sional hearings, present arguments, and re-
spond to complex questions on the United 
States Constitution. 

The primary goal of ‘‘We the People’’ is to 
encourage civic proficiency and develop re-
sponsibility among the students of the United 
States. Clearly the 2012–2013 Maine South 
Team members have accepted this challenge 
and are working to become future leaders. 

Congratulations to all of the members of the 
2012–2013 Constitution team: Coach Andrew 
Trenkel, Mark Abtahi, Jane Acker, Hannah 
Beswick-Hale, Elizabeth Black, Anthony 
Borkowski, Matthew Brendza, Patrick 
Devereuz, Claire Dockery, Renee Hannan, 
Natalie Kirchhoff, Rebecca Klages, Kevin 
Kohler, Philip Kulas, Michael Martino, Maddie 
McGrady, Jenny Mocarski, John Moran, Emily 
Murphy, Gibson Odderstol, Augusta Paulik, 
Tim Prinz, Paige Sammarco, Michael Solberg, 
Pavel Tamas, Jack Touhy, Justin Tomczyk, 
Dragan Trivanovic, Ryan Walek, and Henrik 
Weber. 

On behalf of the 9th Congressional district 
of Illinois, I congratulate you on your achieve-
ment, and wish you the best of luck in the na-
tional competition in April 2013. 

f 

HONORING MAYOR JOHN REDNOUR 

HON. WILLIAM L. ENYART 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Mr. ENYART. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
ask my colleagues to join me in recognizing 
the dedicated community service of Du Quoin, 
Illinois Mayor John Rednour as he retires after 
24 years as mayor. 

John Rednour grew up in Cutler, Illinois and 
began working as an ironworker. He worked 
on projects throughout the State, from South-
ern Illinois, to the St. Louis area and Chicago. 
It was during this phase of his career that 
John founded Rednour Steel Erectors, a com-
pany with which he maintains a partnership to 
this day. 

John moved with his family to Du Quoin in 
the early 1970s and, in the 1980s he began a 
successful banking career when he led a 
group of investors that assumed control of the 
Du Quoin State Bank. John continues to serve 
as chairman of the bank. 

While John was raising a family and em-
barking on successful careers, he also 
showed an early interest in public service. He 
served six years as a Perry County Commis-
sioner, from 1967 to 1973, and was elected to 
the Trico School District Board of Education 
while in his 20s. John was elected mayor of 
the City of Du Quoin in 1989 and will officiate 
at his last City Council meeting next Monday, 
February 11. 

In his 24 years as Mayor, John Rednour 
has left an indelible mark on Southern Illinois. 
He has been able to lead as well as com-
promise and he is justifiably proud of the infra-
structure improvements that have occurred 
during his tenure as mayor, most notably the 
Highway 51, Poplar Street overpass, an indus-
trial park and water and sewer improvement 
projects. All of these infrastructure improve-
ments were completed while maintaining bal-
anced municipal budgets. In evaluating poten-
tial projects, John’s simple criterion was al-
ways, ‘‘Is it good for Du Quoin?’’ 

John Rednour’s community contributions 
were not limited to his successful business 
ventures and service as mayor. John also 
serves as Chairman of the Illinois State Police 
Merit Board and is a commissioner of the 
Perry County Housing Authority. He has been 
active in politics his entire adult life, having 
served as a member of the Democratic Na-
tional Committee for nearly 40 years. 

John and his wife, Wanda, have been mar-
ried for over 60 years and are proud parents, 
grandparents and great grandparents. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in an expression of appreciation to Mayor 
John Rednour in recognition of his years of 
service as a community leader and to wish 
him and his family the very best in the future. 

HONORING MRS. HELEN AGNES 
WEAVER 

HON. ROBERT A. BRADY 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Mr. BRADY of Pennsylvania. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to honor Mrs. Helen Agnes Weaver, 
a constituent of my district, who celebrated her 
101st birthday on August 1, 2012. 

A native of Philadelphia, Mrs. Weaver is de-
voted to her community and family. She is the 
proud mother of two children, the grandmother 
of seven grandchildren, and the great-grand-
mother of twenty-three great grandchildren, 
and the great-great-grandmother of seventeen 
great-great-grandchildren. 

I ask that you and my other distinguished 
colleagues help me in honoring the significant 
occasion of Mrs. Weaver’s 101st birthday. 
Mrs. Weaver is the epitome of a life-long Phil-
adelphian and a model citizen. We can all 
learn something from her fortitude and her 
commitment to her city and family. She will re-
main an inspiration for many generations to 
come. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. ROSA L. DeLAURO 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Ms. DELAURO. Mr. Speaker, I was unavoid-
ably detained and so I missed rollcall vote No. 
34 On Agreeing to H. Res. 48. Had I been 
present, I would have voted, ‘‘no.’’ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO CPSC EMPLOYEE 
BILL MOORE ON HIS RETIREMENT 

HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, February 6, 2013 

Mr. VAN HOLLEN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize the distinguished career of my 
constituent William J. (Bill) Moore, Trial Attor-
ney in the Office of the General Counsel at 
the U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commis-
sion, and to congratulate him on his retirement 
after 36 years of service at the CPSC. 

Bill was born in New Jersey and has lived 
in Maryland most of his life. He began his ca-
reer at the CPSC in 1974 as a law clerk while 
studying at American University’s Washington 
College of Law and became one of CPSC’s 
treasured compliance attorneys. 

Bill worked chiefly in the Office of Compli-
ance and Administrative Litigation and, most 
recently, in the Division of Compliance within 
the Office of the General Counsel. Over the 
course of his long and distinguished career, 
he helped to negotiate numerous major prod-
uct recalls in a variety of product categories, 
including durable infant goods, toys, furnaces, 
electrical appliances, and outdoor equipment. 
He also served as lead counsel in some of the 
Commission’s most prominent corrective ac-
tion litigations, including those on gas valves, 
worm probes, BB guns, and toasters. 

As an attorney working at the Commission 
shortly after its inception, Bill was instrumental 
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